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Association of Alaska School Boards

Board of Directors

REGULAR MEETING - November 9, 2015
Anchorage Hilton Hotel 
CALL TO ORDER
President Tiffany Jackson called the regular meeting of the Association of Alaska School Boards to order at 8:40 am.

ROLL CALL



	Tiffany Jackson
	Present
	Peter Hoepfner
	Present

	Andi Story
	Present
	Sunni Hilts
	Present

	Ignatius Chalyalkun


	Present
	Angela Washington
	In transit


	Sue Hull                   
	Present
	Clarence Daniel
	Present


	Dana Mock
	Present 
	Kathleen Plunkett
	Present



	Debby Edwardson
	Present
	Tammy Fowler Pound
	Present

	Mike Swain
	Present
	Sarah Welton
	Present

	Charlene Arneson
	Present


ESTABLISH QUORUM

A quorum was established.
PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE
The Pledge of Allegiance was led by President Jackson.
MOMENT OF SILENCE
A Moment of Silence was observed by the Board of Directors.

APPROVAL OF AGENDA



There was discussion by the board to add time to discuss the board vacancy left by Sunni Hilts to the agenda. It was inserted toward the end of the agenda, after National Forest Counties and Schools Coalition and before Board Comments. 

MOTION
Pete/Charlene moved/seconded to approve the agenda as amended.



Motion carried unanimously. 

APPROVAL OF MINUTES



The board briefly held discussion about changing the word opposition in favor of objection in the July minutes when motions are approved. In each instance, the change to objection will be made.
MOTION
Sue/Kathleen moved/seconded to approve July Board of Director’s Meeting Minutes as corrected. 

Motion carried unanimously.

RECOGNITION OF 
There were no visitors present.
VISITORS 

BOD WORKSHOPS AND 
Documents showing BOD member use of free workshops and ATTENDANCE
attendance at meetings throughout the year were shared with the board. 



Board discussion followed.

CORRESPONDENCE
Correspondence was included in the Board packet.
HOT TOPICS

The board made mention and held conversations around these 
suggested ideas:




- Potential of Personalized Learning (a way to give kids access to what 
they need for an excellent education)




-  Online learning and dual credit courses for high school students 
transitioning to college




- A writing and reading program that Debby is championing to bring 
authors to bush communities for workshops with students. She wants to 
give students the opportunity to read stories that mirror their 
experience, and encourages them to write. Wants to coordinate with 
AASB and school districts to raise awareness. (We Need Diverse Books 
is a national movement) Also suggested that next year’s YLI has a 
creative writing component w/ guest Native American writer. The 
North Slope School District has already replaced some canned reading 
and created curriculum with local stories.



- Engaging the business community in partnerships




- Early learning




- Recruitment and retention of teachers. Potential to get YAI students to 
advocate for their teachers back home. Get students to 
thank/appreciate/encourage teachers to stay.
REPORTS

AASB President’s 
Tiffany Jackson happily assumed her role as President and briefly mentioned:

- Pacific Region put forth a resolution for consideration at the delegate assembly for having NSBA pay to have NSBA directors attend the regional meetings




- Supported Frank Pugh in his bid to become an officer for NSBA. If 




successful, Tiffany is interested in pursuing his open seat.




Board discussion followed around increasing participation and getting 




Alaska school districts/members to join the American Indian/Alaska 




Native caucus.  The caucus holds an advisory seat.
Executive Director’s
Norm Wooten, AASB Executive Director, referred to his written report 
Report 
included in the board packet that provided an overview of activities since the last regular meeting and includes financials on the health of the association.  In the interest of time, he did not go over the report, but was available for questions.

                          
Brief board discussion followed. 

AASB Review
Documents included in the Boardbook packet were: AASB Guiding Statements, BOD Code of Ethics and Job Description, 2016 BOD Calendar, Policy 323.


The board had brief comments and discussions on these items. One item of note was the fact that our March meeting is overlapping with Alaska Teacher Placement Job Fair again, which many of our districts want to attend. Timi spoke with Toni at ATP last year and was assured this wouldn’t happen, but will follow up with her next week.
School Improvement Report
Norm Wooten asked Lon Garrison, School Improvement Coordinator, to provide a report for the board. Although Lon is not a director, he is doing new work. Norm referred to the written report included in the board packet and was available for questions.
Community Engagement
Lori Grassgreen, Alaska ICE Director, referred to her written report Report  

included in the board packet and was available for questions.



Discussion of the Board followed, including a question about the goals 


of ICE and districts ICE works with. Lori mentioned that because six 


districts were written in to the current grant (that ends Aug. 31, 2016), 


expectations are to work with those districts (Kake, Annette Island, 


LKSD, Kashunamiut, Kuspuk and Nome). The overall goal is to 


support any community interested in working on community 



engagement, supporting SEL, family engagement, early learning. 


Districts we work with outside of the six are fee-for-service and there is 

plenty going on with SCCS, early learning, and more. Goals and targets 

are something Lori and the team will set internally and are not so much 


guided by a funding stream. Overall, she feels they are on target and 


doing great work and wants to expand on that with districts and 


communities across the state as new funding sources are explored.
Consortium for Digital

Learning
Bob Whicker referred to the written report included in the board packet. He also highlighted the What’s Up with Whales app, a world’s first, one-of-a-kind level reading app. It was a three-year development process and he is proud of the outcome.  It can serve as a 6-week unit for science and technology classes. It is currently half price on the iTunes app store for the next 30 days.


Bob and Chris Romine will also be presenting at ASTE this year.



Discussion of the Board followed. 

AT-EASE: 9:50am
RECONVENE: 9:58am
Alaska School Activities


Association
Pete Hoepfner spoke on ASAA activities, referring to the written report.  Highlights were:


- Transgender policy and bylaw change for districts that AASB is 
developing.

- Dave Herbert is the new Superintendent representative

- New drone policy (flying at games with potential to harm players or 
attendees)

- Concussions remain an important topic for district sports programs. 
Management and evaluation, along with training for coaches will 
continue to be key factors in student athlete safety.

Discussion of the Board followed. 
Report on Forum Meetings
AASB Directors reported on like-size district forums that met during the Annual Conference: Urban (large), Rural/REAA, Municipalities (Mid Size) and Single Site. Comments/issues discussed at each forum include:


-  Single Site: Quiet discussions overall. They did talk about resolution 
2.50 - Raising the Cap on Carry Over of Previous Year Funding, 
support for maintaining student count at 10, health insurance, and other 
topics.

-  Large District: Good discussions. Topics included: individual savings accounts (suggest adding this language to resolution Oppose Vouchers, as in Nevada this passed as another term for vouchers), the BSA, importance of having a fiscal plan, suicide prevention, teacher shortage, health insurance, pers/trs liability, supporting minimum student count as well.
- Rural/REAA sites: Three resolutions as priorities: 2.46 Urging the state to maintain 10 student minimum, 2.11 Instructional technology and latency and 2.24 Funding for schools by establishing BSA in advance

Discussion of the Board followed.
Annual Conference 
Review
Timi Tullis, Director of Membership Services, gave a brief review of the Annual Conference. She thanked the Board of Directors – Angie and Mike for leading Boardroom Bootcamp, Sue and Andi for presenting and the entire board for their willingness to lead sectionals and participate in the conference.


Great keynotes and other speakers (Denise Juneau, Thomas Alsbury, Steve Atwater, Gene Tagaban, and more. We will be sharing their presentations on our website. Wonderful that Senator Murkowski and Lt. Governor Mallott could join in for a time.

Discussion of the Board followed, including ideas and suggestions for next year.

We have used DoubleDutch the past two years for the conference app, and Timi and Steve will look at a new provider for next year’s conference.


Note to our speakers next year that just because people are on their phones/tablets, it doesn’t mean that they are ignoring their session. People are documenting the talks, taking notes and photos, etc.
Policy 306 Discussion
The board talked through the merits and challenges of Policy 306 - Election of Officers as written and discussed the nominations process as a whole. After the board shared their comments, concerns and thoughts, it was agreed upon to let the policy committee take up the work to recommend changing or removing the policy entirely. Committee assignments will take place later in the agenda allowing interested board members to take part.

Digital Commentary
Discussion
The board and staff talked about moving from a hardcopy version of AASB Commentary to an electronic version. The cost savings on printing monthly issues would be significant ($10,000/per). The issues of download speed and connectivity for rural communities was also discussed. In the end, it was agreed to go the electronic version route with smaller numbers of hardcopies to supplement in certain instances.
BLN Reports
The Board Liaison Network (BLN) has been in place since 1994 as a means of connecting the AASB Board more directly to its members.  Each year the BLN has become increasingly effective in making contacts across the state and bringing our members’ concerns to our board table, as well as promoting the value of AASB.

Suggested questions were sent to the Board prior to the Board Meeting.


Responses from districts were compiled in a written report included in the board packet.  Answers around how the school year is going, any district issues or concerns, and contact with legislators in the interim were shared during the phone calls with the Board, to help Directors gain a broad perspective as to what AASB members are dealing with statewide and to allow them to share some of AASB’s activities with their contacts.
There was discussion by the Board, with some district responses shared.

ACTION ITEMS
Approval of Long

The Board engaged in discussions around the Long Range Plan 

Range Plan


including:




- bringing focus to and prioritizing strategies 




- syncing all goals language to offer best impact





- strengthening our partnerships in the state and region





- how do we evaluate the actions of our plan?





The board agreed to have staff look at the language and sync 





up/condense goals and strategies to make for a more cohesive 





document for greatest impact of the LRP. Staff will share 





recommendations with the board for edits and approval.
Approval of 

FY 2016 Budget
AASB staff Norm Wooten and Diana Miller gave an overview of this year’s budget and budget process. Norm prefaced the discussion by explaining the need to take $112,000 from the operational reserves to balance the budget. He also stated to the board that we have two major grants in process that will more than cover these funds, if either is awarded to AASB. We will hear about these grants shortly, and if either or both are awarded to AASB, staff will provide the board with a budget revision to place the funds back into the reserves account.

Board discussion followed and Norm and Diana answered questions.
MOTION 
Sarah/Sue moved/seconded the Board of Directors to approve the FY2016 budget as presented.

A discussion of the Board and staff followed about the budget. 

A roll call vote was taken.  With 15 in favor and 0 against, the motion carried.
Priority Issues for 2016


MOTION
Sue/Charlene moved/seconded to table Priority Issues 2016 until after 


lunch. 


With no objection, the motion passed.



The 2016 BLN Assignments and Committee Appointments



moved up the agenda.

2016 BLN Assignments
New BLN contact assignments were made due to the fact that three new members joined the board.  There are still four districts that aren’t spoken for, but will be assumed by the newest member filling the vacancy left by Sunni Hilts. (See attached BLN Assignments.)
RECESS: 11:46am

RECONVENE: 12:50pm

Priority Issues for 2016

MOTION
Sue/Mike moved/seconded to take from the table the priority issues for 


2016.



Without objection, the motion passed.



The board broke up into small groups and came up with 3-4 priorities 


each. The next steps were to capture the ideas from each group and 


to combine them where possible. 


The main ideas/headings collected included:


Honoring Local Control



Investing in Alaska’s Future



Raising Expectations for All


Increasing Relevancy


MOTION
Sunni/Sue moved/seconded to table the Priorities so staff could make 


sure that ideas were organized and aligned correctly.


Without objection, the motion carried.
Committee Appointments
The AASB Board makes significant use of the committee structure, using teleconferencing as an economical and effective way of holding these meetings.

President Jackson asked Directors to volunteer for the following committees for 2016: Policy, Constitution and Bylaws, Scholarship, Membership, and Sustainability.

(The attached 2015-16 list of committee assignments reflects those who volunteered.)
Priority Issues for 2016
MOTION
Sue/Kathleen moved/seconded to take the priorities off the table in order to discuss.
The board organized their thoughts into four main priorities: 
1) Honoring Local Control - oppose the forced consolidation, oppose minimum increase, small schools matter/supporting small schools, district consolidation and unfunded mandates

2) Investing in Alaska’s Future – teacher development/growing local teachers, indigenization of teacher training, early learning, emotional wellness, quality teacher retention, UA system, equitable access to educational opportunities

3) Raising Expectations for All – stable fiscal plan, testing, expectations from the legislature, equitable access
4) Increasing Relevancy – CTE, personalized learning, Social Emotional Learning, modernized tools to help teachers track local contacts and place-based education, economic partners, what the industry needs -Carl Perkins
MOTION
Debby/Charlene moved/seconded to approve the 2016 Priority Issues. 

Without objection, the motion carried.
National Forest Counties and
Schools Coalition 
Norm Wooten gave an overview of the National Forest Counties and


Schools Coalition (aka Secure Rural Schools) work that AASB staff member Lon Garrison has been a part of since 2010. While Lon was a member of the SRS steering committee and board of directors he was still on the Sitka School Board and Sitka School District took responsibility for his expenses to carry out this work, roughly $4600 per year. This money was not a part of the 2016 AASB budget. Norm asked for direction from the board on Lon continuing this work or not, and how they would like to proceed.


The board engaged in discussion regarding which districts benefit from this, does it fit with the AASB mission, partnering with the Alaska Municipal League to possibly take this over, getting those districts that see benefit involved to fund the work (~ one example could be made that $250 per district that have a stake in this – a small fee for the return that they see), Lon’s skill and experience as a part of that work group. 
MOTION


Tammy/Pete moved/seconded to approve travel for Lon Garrison for 




two round trips from Juneau to Reno and Juneau to Washington DC 




plus actual expenses for 2016, not to exceed $5500 total.
AMENDMENT TO THE 

MOTION


Sue/Kathleen moved/seconded to include in the motion that funds 




will be sought from other organizations in the event funds are secured 




that would reduce the association’s commitment to this year of 




transitioning away from the association having to cover that cost.




With no objection, the motion to amend passed.

A roll call vote was taken. With 10 in favor and 5 against, the motion as amended carried.
Board Vacancy


The board discussed the vacancy to be filled due to long time board 




member Sunni Hilts stepping down from the board after this meeting. 




Ideas for the selection process and options for collecting candidate 




names were shared.
MOTION
Sunni/Charlene moved/seconded that we accept one or more recommendations from each member of the board. The executive committee will look at them, check on their availability and willingness and put forward a recommendation of one or more persons.
Without objection, the motion carried.
Board

Comments


Board Comments included: 




- Welcome to the new members and returning members, and 





congratulations to the new board officers




- Enjoy the way the Superintendents Association and school boards are




working 
together. Love the collaboration.




- Appreciate the care that everyone has for serving, and for being there 




for our children




- This is an amazing, fantastic, ever changing, ever evolving group




- I love our goals and our mission.




- Great conference, from board sessions to YLI




- Thank yous to Sunni for her years of service and best wishes for her 




future
Future Business


- The board will hold a special meeting via teleconference to address 




the board vacancy




- Timi will be sending out information on the Winter Academy




electronically (Dec. 11-12 at the Westmark Anchorage Hotel)
ADJOURNMENT


MOTION
Mike/Tammy moved/seconded the AASB Board to adjourn the regular meeting of the Association of Alaska School Boards.


Motion carried unanimously.


President Tiffany Jackson adjourned the regular meeting of the Association of Alaska School Boards at 3:50 p.m.
A True record.

ATTEST:





________________________________________

Secretary/Treasurer

AASB BOARD OF DIRECTORS

2016 BOARD LIAISON NETWORK (B.L.N.) ASSIGNMENTS

Each Director on the AASB Board will be responsible for making contact with board presidents in the districts listed below.

Peter Hoepfner (Cordova)



Sarah Welton (Mat-Su)

Kashunamiut





Chugach

Lower Yukon





Annette Islands

Valdez






Cordova

Charlene Arneson (Chugach)



Angie Washington (Kotzebue)

Hydaburg





Aleutians East

Copper River





Bristol Bay

Iditarod






Pribilof

Kuspuk


Sue Hull (Fairbanks)




Dana Mock (Delta/Greely)

Denali






Delta/Greely

Nenana






Galena

Anchorage





Yukon Koyukuk
Mat-Su






Alaska Gateway
Michael Swain (Bristol Bay)



Deborah Edwardson (North Slope)

Tanana






Lower Kuskokwim

Dillingham





North Slope

Southwest Region




Bering Strait

Craig

Unalaska

-- Open --





Ignatius Chayalkun (Kashunamiut)

Wrangell





St. Mary’s

Petersburg





Nome

Mt. Edgecumbe





Southeast Island

Pelican
Clarence Daniel (LKSD)




Tiffany Jackson (Aleutians East)

Northwest Arctic





Chatham

Kenai






Haines

Yakutat






Sitka







Juneau
Tammy Fowler Pound (Unalaska)


Andi Story (Juneau)

Aleutian Region





Hoonah

Skagway





Kake 

Yupiit






Klawock 

Lake & Peninsula





Ketchikan
Kathleen Plunkett (Anchorage) 

Fairbanks
Kodiak
Yukon Flats
AASB Board of Directors 2016 Committee Assignments

POLICY

Andi Story, Chair

Kathleen Plunkett
Charlene Arneson

Tammy Fowler Pound
Tiffany Jackson

CONSTITUTION & BYLAWS

Mike Swain, Chair
4 others from membership
SCHOLARSHIP

Andi Story, Chair

Tiffany Jackson

Debby Edwardson
Mike Swain

Sarah Welton

Tammy Fowler Pound

Kathleen Plunkett

Charlene Arneson
MEMBERSHIP

Tammy Fowler Pound, Chair
Ignatius Chayalkun

Andi Story

Sarah Welton

Clarence Daniel
SUSTAINABILITY
Angie Washington, Chair

Debby Edwardson

Pete Hoepfner

Clarence Daniel

Mike Swain

Ad Hoc Advocacy Committee
Kathleen Plunkett, Chair

Dana Mock

Andi Story

Angie Washington
Pete Hoepfner

Sue Hull

Center for Alaska Education Policy Research 

Sue Hull

Alaska School Activities Association Representative

Angie Washington
